MEDICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Minutes of the October14, 2020 meeting via Zoom
Present (Via Zoom):

Doug Boileau, EMT-P

Arcata-Mad River Ambulance

Joe Gregorio, EMT


CAL-ORE/Lifeflight 

Jaison Chand, EMT-P


City Ambulance

Katie Baza



City Ambulance

Sean Anderson, RN


Mad River Hospital

Tina Wood, RN


Mad River Hospital
Stayce Curry



North Coast EMS
Rita Henderson, RN


North Coast EMS

Kayce Hurd, EMT-P


North Coast EMS
Matthew Karp, MD


North Coast EMS

Larry Karsteadt


North Coast EMS

Dennis Louy



North Coast EMS-Del Norte

Patrick Lynch, RN


North Coast EMS 
Pamela Collver, RN


Redwood Memorial Hospital

Phillip Maddux, MD


Redwood Memorial Hospital

Tracie Conner, RN


St. Joseph Hospital
Kelsey McCullough, RN

St. Joseph Hospital
Lisa Neuger, MD


St. Joseph Hospital
Kari Vandiver, RN


St. Joseph Hospital
Patti Hoover, RN


Sutter Coast Hospital

Mary Moulton, RN


Sutter Coast Hospital

1.  INTRODUCTIONS/APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Committee approved the 09/09/20 minutes.
2.  Special Welcome to Kayce Hurd—the New Northcoast EMS Regional EMS/Disaster Coordinator
3.  OLD BUSINESS

Paramedic Program Update

Per Doug:  There are only four students from the last class remaining in field internship.  Ten students have graduated and have taken the national registry test.  Eight of ten passed on their first attempt, and six of those eight are now licensed paramedics.  The new program has twenty-eight students after the second test cycle.  The students will soon start clinical rotations.  Vicky Gibney is coordinating clinical rotations.

Infectious Disease Report
Nothing besides COVID-19 to report.
HPP Medical Disaster Project
Per Dennis:  NCEMS, together with medical planning groups in Del Norte are monitoring COVID-19 in the County.  NCEMS is also working with Charles Tweed, Del Norte Ambulance, on HPP requirements assigned this year by the state.  Dennis is putting together a three level deep call list for Healthcare Coalition members and establishing a test date for all the Coalition members.  Kayce plans to reach out to parties in the region whom she will be working with as Disaster Coordinator.  Holly Miller, who NCEMS has currently contracted to assist the oversight of the Disaster Coordinator program, will continue in that role until Kayce is fully prepared.  Per Larry:  CDPH finished auditing the last three years of NCEMS's HPP grant without any significant issues.  NCEMS also completed their year-end report, and several fiscal reports.  Their new fiscal manager, Lee Hawkins, is doing very well.

.
Trauma, EMS for Children, STEMI/Stroke Program, and Behavioral Health Updates

Trauma

Per Larry: NCEMS invoiced the hospitals for their share of the trauma center fees.  All but one hospital has paid.  Per Rita:  NCEMS still plans to conduct the scheduled trauma and EDAP survey site visits the week of 11/16/20.  Per Kari:  Both St. Joseph's and Mad River Hospital’s trauma centers have been busy recently.  Northcoast Community Blood Bank needs blood donations.

EMS for Children

Larry again mentioned the scheduled EDAP site surveys the week of 11/16/20.  He will join the survey team, but remotely via Zoom.
STEMI/Stroke Program
Per Larry:  NCEMS has delayed the planned STEMI receiving center surveys due to COVID-19.  Larry will work with Selinda Schontz to set up the surveys in around six months.  NCEMS will soon invoice St. Joseph for the annual STEMI center fee.  Per Kelsey:  St. Joseph's target date for activating LifeNet is 11/02/20.  St. Joseph conducted LifeNet training yesterday morning, and discussed outstanding issues for other facilities.  Michele Banfield, a LifeNet representative, will reach out to ambulance providers to ensure they are set up to work with LifeNet.  She believes Hoopa and Arcata Mad River Ambulance are ready.  She plans to reach out to Jaison to discuss solutions to their problems with their Zoll system.  Jaison has not yet heard from her, and stated City Ambulance still has not received the necessary adapters for their Zolls.  Doug has also not heard from LifeNet since receiving their modems.  Kelsey will inform Michele that the EMS providers need communication from LifeNet if they are to meet the deadline for the rollout.
Behavioral Health Updates
Per Stayce:  A COVID-19 behavioral health patient was successfully housed in quarantine housing run by Public Health.  In the aftermath of this incident, the COVID behavioral health patient planning group is looking for a pathway to bridge the behavioral physician consults and guidance with the hospitals, in the event the hospitals have a COVID-19 positive patient for an extended period.  The group is also looking at transportation issues for sending such a patient to an out of county facility.  Stayce would like to connect with an expert on air ambulance transport of behavioral health patients.  Per Jaison:  Joe Gregorio, CAL-ORE/Lifeflight, has stated that transporting COVID/ Behavioral Health patients would occur on a case-by-case basis.  Kari opposes using this area's air resources for transporting 5150 patients because it could come at the expense of critically ill patients.  Stayce brought concerns from ambulance providers over long transport times for patients via ground to the secure vehicle transport group, and asked Doug and Jaison to attend a future meeting.  The group has stated there are few options for transporting COVID-19 patients out of area.  Per Sean:  Last week, Semper Virens refused to take a 5150 patient who had medical conditions they said they could not treat.  He asked if Mental Health could re-evaluate these patients after a couple of days of being on a regiment of medications.  Stayce is working with SV on possible ways to re­evaluate those patients at the hospital and release them from their hold.  Sean and Tina stated Mad River Hospital staff are being put in danger due to the large number of 5150 patients at the hospital, and that other non-5150 patients may not be receiving proper treatment.  They want SV to come up with solutions to house more 5150 patients.  Phillip Maddux also stated Redwood Memorial is having an increase in 5150 patients.  He hopes SV can find a way to expand its capacity.
Policy and Protocols:  Re-triage, Traumatic Arrest in the Field, Ketamine, Vaccinations, CCT/Unified Scope, Patient Refusal
Re-Triage

Per Larry:  NCEMS sent their triage policy out for public comment.  They did not receive any comments, so they put the policy on line as finalized.  Lake County then informed them that they have a "Priority One" program, where 911 ambulances can be used for emergency transfers.  Now NCEMS needs to ensure the policy is congruent with Lake's priority One Program, so they pulled the policy from their website.  Recently, a patient suffered major facial trauma and was initially sent to Mad River, but eventually was sent to St. Joseph after communication directly with St. Joseph's ER, instead of going through the transfer center.  Several staff at both hospitals believe working directly with the ER s to re-triage trauma patients could work better than going through the transfer center, but a policy must be developed to do so successfully.  A discussion ensued on how patient interventions, such as sedation, could affect whether or not a hospital could re-triage them.

Traumatic Arrest

Per Kayce:  Traumatic arrest in the field, and the general trauma care polices, are going to Larry and

Dr. Karp for final review, and then Nicole Mobley will post them online.

Ketamine

NCEMS found Ketamine is not widely used in California for sedation or bronchial spasm.  NCEMS now plans to submit their Ketamine policy initially as a pain management policy, and then re-submit a revised version later to include sedation.  Kayce discovered Sierra-Sacramento EMS is going to submit their Ketamine policy for sedation, so she wants them to submit their policy first.

CCT/Unified Scope

Kayce has not yet met with Jaison to discuss the proposals.  NCEMS has a blood and blood products training program which agencies in Humboldt and Del Norte could apply for to get their blood/blood product endorsement.

Patient Refusal Policy

Per Tracie:  When an EMS provider has a patient refusing treatment, and contacts St. Joseph's  ER physicians to ask if the physician will approve the patient refusal, the physician will always say no due to potential liability.  Tracie believes the EMS providers should not use phrases which make it appear they are seeking permission.  Per Jaison:  If a patient refuses treatment, EMS cannot hold them against their will.  Larry supports changing the policy to revise that language.  Members agreed EMS should discuss refusals with a base hospital so the ER physician could encourage the patient to agree to treatment.
COVID-19 Updates

Larry mentioned COVID-related grants NCEMS received from CDPH and from the Humboldt Area Foundation.  These grants are helping to reimburse salaries for NCEMS staff working on COVID-19 related issues.
12-lead EKG Transmission

Nothing additional to report

Exclusive Operating Area Update

Larry asked to discuss EOA updates with Jaison and Doug after the MAC meeting is over.  Del Norte Ambulance sent an application to NCEMS requesting NCEMS evaluate them for EOA eligibility.  Larry has not yet followed up with Ron Sandler, but pursuing EOA with Del Norte will not take place until NCEMS has finalized the EOA agreement with Arcata Mad River and City Ambulance.

Med-Net MCI Channel:  Wayne Shaw of RWS

Larry discussed issues with the Med Net repeater on Horse Mountain with Wayne Shaw of RWS.  Larry believes once the issue is resolved EMS personnel and hospitals will be able to have county​wide discussions on the MCI channel.  Per Doug:  The channel is now open, so no one needs to turn it on.  It is now possible again to conduct MCI radio channel tests.  Jaison supports transitioning the channel repeaters to VHF.  Ambulances and fire departments all use VHF radios for everything except for communications with hospitals.  He also wants all the hospitals to convert to digital VHF so their radio transmissions can be encrypted to keep the public from hearing them.  Most fire departments and ambulances already have digital capability.  Per Dr. Karp/Larry:  Hospitals could possibly use EDAP funding to upgrade their radios.  Sean inquired if switching to VHF would affect rural areas such as Hoopa.  Jaison conceded that Mad River Hospital might need to keep UHF for Hoopa.  For the rest of the response area, Arcata Mad River and City Ambulance's communications should improve once the new CAD system is implemented.

.

Medical Control During an MCI

Per Larry:  In the previous meeting, members discussed whether or not one hospital should always serve as the hub during an MCI, and if so, which one.  Larry suggested tabling this discussion until RWS fixes the repeater problems discussed above, and members can restart MCI channel testing.
4.  NEW BUSINESS

November Meeting Cancelation

Since the next MAC meeting would fall on 11/11/20, Veterans Day, the November meeting is canceled.
5.  NCEMS REPORT

Per Larry:  The Governing Board meets on 10/22/20 at 10:30am.  Both Chair Rob Brown, Lake County, and member Roger Gitlin, Del Norte County, did seek re-election and will leaving the Board in January.  NCEMS will request the Governing Board hold its next meeting in March of 2021.  By then, the County Boards of Supervisors should have appointed replacement members.  NCEMS will recommend member Rex Bohn be appointed Chair.  NCEMS will announce hiring Kayce and Lee.  Topics will include EOA updates for both Humboldt and Del Norte, the state approving various NCEMS plans, and budget updates.  Larry will send out an invite to all interested parties this Thursday.

6.  EMS LEGISLATIVE REPORT

Per Jaison:  The Governor vetoed AB2092, which would have required employers to provide ballistic vests to EMTs and paramedics.  The Chapter 13 task force held its first meeting.  At their next meeting, they will cover EMS plans and submissions, and LEMSAs responsibilities.

Per Stayce:  The Governor signed six Mental Health-related bills.

· SB855 will require commercial health insurers to pay for any medically necessary treatment of any behavioral health or· substance abuse disorder listed in the DSMS.

· SB803 establishes guidelines for certifying peer support specialists (there are some in Humboldt

· County).

· AB1766 will require the state DSS to report the number of board and care homes that serve people with severe mental illness and track their closure.

· AB890 broadens nurse practitioners ability to treat patients, including those with mental health challenges.

· AB1976 amends the assisted outpatient treatment program (“Laura’s Law”), making it permanent, and would require counties to implement the program unless they formally opt out.

· AB2112 would create within CDPH a suicide prevention officer who would advise the state and regional partners on best practices for suicide prevention.

7.  FACILITY AND PROVIDER REPORTS

Sutter Coast Hospital—Rita:  She has been working with Patti to set up an Emergency Nurses Pediatric Course (ENPC) certification, which will take place on 11/22/20 and 11/23/20.  Otherwise, mothing to report.  
St. Joseph Hospital/ Redwood Memorial Hospital —Per Kari:  They have a new surgeon, Dr. Fong, who is performing well.  Kari thanked Patti, Sutter Coast, for providing them contact information for Dr. Fong.  They have a TNCC planned for November.
CAL-ORE/Lifeflight –Per Joe:  As of 10/01/20, they switched from IVAC pumps to single channel sapphire pumps, which has been an improvement.  They have two nurses who live in Fortuna full time and a third nurse ten days per month, which will help expedite transports from Redwood Memorial to St. Joseph Hospital.  CAL-ORE is waiting for St. Joseph to sign the isolette neonate agreement, so CAL-ORE can move infants from Mad River and Redwood Memorial Hospitals to St. Joseph.
Mad River Hospital— Per Tina:  They have been very busy.  They have a TNCC class planned for November.
City Ambulance—Per Jaison:  They have new paramedics from the last NCPP class.  They are planning to hire new EMTs.  

Arcata-Mad River Ambulance--Per Doug:  Nothing new to report.
7.  Next Meeting:  December 9, 2020, 9am via ZOOM
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